S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 1st March 2023 in the Village Hall. 
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  Mrs M Albinson 
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 7th September 2022:  Mr Hofmeister proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.    
3. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment Tenant. 
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that he and Mrs Kirby had carried out an Allotment Inspection earlier in the day, when it was found that the majority of plots were looking good. Four tenants will be written to asking them to cultivate their plots.

The large Oak Tree, which is overhanging Plot 1, is in hand and the neighbour has assured us that for safety reasons, he will trim back the offending branches in due course.

It was confirmed that all Allotment Plots are currently rented out, with one person on the Waiting List. Rental fees are being increased in April from £30.00 to £40.00 per annum.

Use of Water Pumps: Mr Narborough explained that the one-year trial of the Water Pumps is coming to an end and commented that in that time some abuse of the tanks had taken place, with an incident over the Autumn when some damage had been caused to the pipework of one of the Water Tanks. It was explained that it had been suggested that the damage had possibly been caused by a Tenant attempting to attach a Water Pump directly to the inlet pipe, causing a leak for several days and a huge loss of water.

In addition to this Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Water Bills and explained that the cost of water in the year 2021/2022 was £293.79, and the Water Bill for this year 2022/2023, so far stands at £858.82, a significant increase.
Comment was made that it had been a particularly dry summer, which should be considered.

After discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that the use of Water Pumps should be prohibited, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Mrs Kirby informed members that she would inform Tenants of the situation within the Renewals letter due to be posted to Tenants at the beginning of April.

Cockleshells:  Mr Narborough stated that with the Rental income due to be received, he would like to order three additional loads of cockleshells to be placed on the driveways and the Car Park area.

After brief discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should order three loads of cockleshells for use on the driveways and Car Park area, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

Replacement Water Tank:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the small Water Tank sited on Plot 11B and suggested that this should be upgraded and replaced with a larger Tank. 

With all members happy, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should upgrade and replace the Water Tank on Plot 11B with a larger Tank, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Mr Narborough informed members that the Water Supply at Grimston Road has been temporarily switched off, to enable monitoring in case there is a small leak.
Village Hall:  

Structural Survey:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Village Hall Structural Survey has been carried out, and the report has been received, she explained that a new Surveyor had carried out the Survey and had identified a few things for us to look at.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the Survey Report has been sent to Mr D’Aloia to look at and he and Mrs Cornwell will meet at the Hall in due course to look at the items raised and to see what he suggests needs doing.

Appropriate quotes will then be obtained for any work required.

Replacement Fire Alarm Quote:  Mrs Cornwell explained that when AMR Fire and Security carried out their recent service, an up-to-date quote had been obtained to replace the old Fire Alarm System (£840.84 +VAT).

She stated that whilst the System works well the majority of the time, there are intermittent faults and instances where the Alarm will not turn off. 
She explained that the Intruder Alarm is also an old system which may also need updating, however, prior to a quote being obtained, AMR require a Risk Assessment to be carried out in the first instance.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she would look into what is required to obtain a Risk Assessment, obtain a quote and then the matter can be discussed again at the next Assets Committee meeting in June.

All members were happy.

Village Hall Front Hedge:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she and Mr Narborough had been to inspect the Village Hall Eastern Boundary and had decided that the old barbed wire which runs along the side should be removed for safety reasons, the existing posts will be retained and the existing wire on the front boundary will be pulled tight and a few additional pyracantha hedging whips will be ordered and planted to fill in the gaps.

All members were happy.
Parish Office:

Extension Update: Mr Narborough stated that the work on the Parish Office Extension is going well and near completion, the Parish Office will be closed for one week, starting 13th March, for redecoration and for the carpets to be laid.

Mr Narborough added that a new shingle path has been laid alongside the building and stated that SWiB had very kindly planted some native hedging whips to screen the building.
Members wished to pass on their thanks to members of the SWiB Team for carrying out this work.

Mr Narborough stated that it is hoped that the Extension will be fully complete and ready for use by the end of March.

SWiB:  

Update:  Mrs Banks stated that members of the SWiB Team had got together on Saturday and had carried out a successful job planting the hedging whips at the Parish Office.

Anglia in Bloom Signage: Mrs Banks explained that following the February Parish Council meeting it had been asked if the small South Wootton in Bloom – “Anglia in Bloom – Gold Award” signage could be removed from the flowerbed near to the Golf Club on Castle Rising Road as it was causing some confusion due to its location.

She explained that it had been agreed at the meeting, that she would raise the matter at the next SWiB meeting however, members were disappointed that the sign had already been removed. Members of SWiB were also annoyed that a member of the public had complained about it, so the decision was made that SWiB would no longer service the Flower Bed and that it would be fully removed, levelled, and seeded.

Mr Narborough explained that due to a lady at the Golf Club being confused by the signage, he had been to remove it.

Mr Hofmeister added that when the Flowerbed was originally installed, it had been agreed by Highways that the site location was correct, and that it was not a SWiB mistake.
Anglia in Bloom Competition:  Mrs Banks explained that a conference is due to take place on 31st March 2023, when the format of the competition will be known, it was said that at that time, members of SWiB will decide if they would like to take part and enter.
She explained that due to all the development and building work locally, if it is a physical competition only, then chances of doing well would be limited, although SWiB may enter virtually and decide on entering a category. 
She explained that Open Gardens is to be resurrected this year and anyone willing to open their gardens for the event should contact her, it was said that Facebook Posts and a Contact Magazine Article may encourage people to come forward.

The Green and Open Spaces:

Update - Pond Area Health and Safety: Mr Narborough confirmed that work to replace the loose posts has been carried out by Mr Lee, and the life ring has been relocated to a more central position. The safety signage will be put up in due course.

Grass Cutting Contract: Mrs Cornwell explained that the Grass Cutting Contract is due for renewal in April, and she has been out to obtain quotes.
It is hoped that these will be received by the March Parish Council meeting, so that a decision can be made.
CIL:  
Possible CIL Suggestions:  Mrs Banks stated that she would like to see a formal footpath up towards Knight’s Hill.

Comment was made that this will be provided with the new Knights Hill Development.

Mr Narborough stated that it would be nice to have the chairs in the Village Hall updated in the future. 

Mrs Cornwell said that additional footway lighting in the Meadow Road / Bracken Road area has been suggested by residents.

It was confirmed that all CIL money we currently have has been allocated to the Parish Office Extension.
Wootton Park:   
Update: Mrs Gotts reported that a meeting had taken place on Monday 27th February, when a letter from Mrs Mills had been read out regarding the idea of keeping dogs on leads except for on the 9-acre field.

She explained that the matter had been discussed and it had been decided that the situation would not work as dogs off lead on the 9-acre field could simply run across onto Wootton Park and the idea could not be policed.

It was agreed, however, that Notices will be put up within Wootton Park asking people with dogs to be more responsible.

“200 Club”: Mrs Gotts reminded members that the “200 Club” still needs more members and said that there are now five winners per month. Flyers promoting the “200 Club” have been made up for distribution to homes within North and South Wootton.

Anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.

Small Children’s Play Area: A Grant has been secured to fund some kickboards to edge the Play Area perimeter, it is hoped that these will keep fallen leaves out of the area and keep it tidy.
Cranmer Avenue Car Park:  It was explained that a Grant has been applied for to purchase some path edgings to mark out Car Parking Bays, it was said that currently vehicles park anywhere using up more space than required.

Dog Waste Bin Project: Mrs Gotts reported that work to adjust the Dog Waste Bins is now complete, hopefully they are all now at the correct height and capacity for the Borough Council operatives to handle safely.

Picnic On the Park: The Picnic on the Park event is planned to go ahead this year on 10th June 2023, hopefully this will prove to be a great event for people to come along to and enjoy and raise some money.
9 Acre Field Car Park:  Mr Price asked if the Sandbach Road Car Park is helping to alleviate Football Parking issues.
Mrs Cornwell explained that whilst the gate is always unlocked, it is often pushed shut by the residents. On match days, however, the Car Park gate is opened by the Football Club and visitors are directed to it and it is well used.

Mr Narborough stated that some remedial work is required on the Car Park fencing, which he will look at.
Mrs Gotts confirmed that the next Wootton Park meeting is scheduled for April.

Peacocks:  
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Peacocks at Oak Avenue and reported that two residents had contacted the Parish Office regarding the number of Peacocks roaming the area.

It was said that some of the Peacocks have been successfully rehomed to Holkham Estate, however, attempts are still being made to rehome some more.

She explained that a letter had been put through the doors of all residents in the area offering advice and asking them not to feed the birds.

Mrs Cornwell explained that since then, she had been contacted by two residents who have said that the birds are wonderful and should be left alone.

Mrs Cornwell stated that it is difficult for the Parish Council to try and find the right balance, to please everyone.

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.45pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 7th June 2023 at 7pm.
7th June 2023   





                Chairman                                                                                                          
